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COLUMBIA RIVER TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM 
July 14, 2021  

DRAFT Facilitator’s Summary 
Facilitator: Emily Stranz; Notes: Colby Mills 

 
The following Facilitator’s Summary is intended to capture basic discussion, decisions, and actions, as well as 
point out future actions or issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not 
intended to be the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members. Official minutes can be found on 
the TMT website: http://pweb.crohms.org/tmt/agendas/2021/. 
 
Review Meeting Minutes 
TMT Members approved the official meeting minutes and facilitator’s summary for the June 23 meeting, and 
facilitator summaries for the June 30, July 2, and July 7 meetings. Minutes and summary from the July 9 meeting, 
and outstanding minutes, will be reviewed at the July 21 meeting.  
 
Dworshak Operations 
Willow Walker, Corps, reported on operations at Dworshak Dam. The next couple of days will see temperatures 
over 100 degrees F, a slight cool down on Friday, and then the hottest temperatures on Sunday and Monday. 
Limited precipitation and cloud cover will mean more solar radiation, however cooler nighttime temperatures are 
expected to provide some relief from the heat.  
 
Natural river temperatures at Anatone and Orofino have generally been between 71-73 degrees F, reaching as 
high as 75 degrees F during the hottest hours. The Lower Granite tailrace has been in the 67-degree F range. 
Willow reminded the group that the last 2 entries for the Orofino hourly temperatures are showing as incorrect, 
however, will be corrected. This issue is being worked on. The Lower Granite pool is maintaining stratification 
between 65/66-64.5 degrees F at the 20-meter mark. Surface water temperatures have reached 78 degrees F, 
although it hasn’t reached above 80 degrees in the last few days. 
 
The Corps plans to continue with flat flow out of Dworshak (about 8.5 kcfs) and depending on the heat, the 
Lower Granite tailrace will reach 68 degrees, or 0.5-1 degree lower. If the next heat wave starts to warm natural 
river temperatures too high, Dworshak will temporarily increase releases up to 9.7 kcfs (full powerhouse). The 
situation will be closely monitored. A light amount of smoke in the region could provide protection from solar 
radiation. The Corps expects to be able to keep Lower Granite tailrace temperatures at or below 68 degrees F.  
 
Willow reviewed model results of alternative operations to operate Lower Granite and/or Dworshak to extend 
Dworshak’s water as long as possible. These options have been suggested by TMT or FPAC members and 
updated with current conditions. All estimated flow augmentation end dates remain the same. Willow clarified 
that for 6 days of additional water, the end of August elevation would be at 1,527 feet (normal is 1,535 feet), and 
8 additional days would be down to 1,524 feet.   
 
System Operational Request (SOR) 2021-4 
Doug Baus, Corps, presented the Corps’ implementation options for the SOR based on feedback from TMT 
members at last Friday’s call. SOR 2021-4 details requested short-term operation modifications to address high 
water temperatures in the region. A summary of the SOR actions and the AA’s plan for implementation is posted 
to the TMT website.  
 
Each of the 6 requested actions, and planned implementation information, were reviewed in detail followed by 
discussion. Action 1 drew most concerns from Salmon Managers, as this was the only action that could not be 
implemented by AAs, due to navigation safety concerns, including risks to human safety and increased economic 
impacts. Some Salmon Managers felt that the adjustments and accommodations made on behalf of fish have been 
more severe, and requested more insight into the specific navigation modifications made based on these 
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conditions. Additionally, Salmon Managers noted that sediment build up and dredging in the ports has been an 
ongoing issue for years, and they pushed for expedited and tangible action for long-term solutions. Aaron 
Marshall, Corps, will take questions and comments from Salmon Managers back to the Corps navigation experts.   
 
Action 2 on SOR 2021-4 was implemented as coordinated during the July 9 TMT meeting. The Corps plans on 
implementing Action 3, with coordination from the FPAC chair to the AAs and 4 days of notice to implement 
changes.  NOAA also requested coordination before any notification to end transport; coordination will occur 
through the TMT (following FPAC discussion).  
 
The Corps is confident and committed to pursuing potential implementation of Action 4, and noted a need for 
further coordination to explore that option. The Corps will update TMT on progress weekly. If approved by 
affected parties, the Corps will modify the Dworshak draft limit. 
  
For Action 5, the Corps is committed to working with the TMT on operation specifics once they are identified. 
Finally, Action 6 was resolved in association with information provided at the July 8 FPOM meeting.  
 
TMT Members were polled on the Corps’ response to SOR 2021-4: 

TMT 
Member 

Polling 
Response Rationale (optional) 

NOAA No 
Objection 

NOAA cannot support the AA’s decision regarding Action 1 and strongly 
encouraged the Corps to consider options for dredging in a timely fashion.  
NOAA supports Actions 2-6 and NOAA continues to support a triage 
operation and suite of actions to address temperature issues. [Regarding SOR 
2021-4: NOAA did not sign on as they needed more specifics and additional 
evaluation and analyses to fully support.] 

OR Abstain 

OR cannot support the AA’s decision not to implement Action 1, as it has a 
quantifiable benefit for fish and is very important given the current situation. 
OR is deeply concerned that an action with clear possibility for addressing 
temperature is not on the table. OR appreciated TMT members efforts to 
consider the suite of actions and did not want to stand in the way of actions 
being implemented to support fish during these lethal conditions. 

WA Abstain 
WA appreciated the efforts made by all to address a suite of elements, and 
committed to working with all partners to further address all of the elements. 
[Regarding SOR 2021-4, WA expressed their support.] 

Kootenai 
Tribes Absent  

Colville 
Tribes Abstain 

Colville noted the minimum pool operation proposal is important to 
maximize the impact of actions aimed at addressing water temperature in the 
Snake River. The Colville stressed the importance of in-basin actions to 
address water temperatures. [Regarding SOR 2021-4, Colville expressed 
their support.] 

Umatilla 
Tribes Object Umatilla objected to the AA’s planned response to the SOR.  [Regarding 

SOR 2021-4, Umatilla expressed their support.] 

Reclamation No 
Objection  No additional comments. 

Corps Support 

The Corps noted that after hearing from TMT members last week regarding 
SOR 2021-4 they coordinated internally and with the region to clarify 
aspects of the SOR that could be implemented given the various missions 
and regulations. 
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USFWS Abstain 

Due to ongoing litigation, any SOR support needs full legal review so 
USFWS must abstain, as time did not allow for that review. [Regarding SOR 
2021-4, USFWS thought the group should have polled on the SOR last week 
regardless of timing on response from AAs.] 

ID Abstain ID noted that the AA’s response to the SOR lacks specifics on some actions, 
and they abstain from polling until there is a specific detailed operation.  

MT No 
Objection 

MT agreed that actions need to be taken, and that the solutions require 
signification actions to balance the impacts to fish. MT noted that there are 
tools today that are good at empirically determining where sediments will 
go, and it’s possible to enhance solutions and reduce costs for dredging by 
introducing new technology. MT didn’t object to the AA’s response to the 
SOR because they were impressed by the level of cooperation by all. 

Spokane 
Tribe Absent  

Nez Perce 
Tribe 

Object with 
Elevation 

Nez Perce stressed that the need to take actions that are beneficial and 
sufficient to allow fish to survive is critical, this is the goal of the Tribe, 
while working collaboratively with all parties. A number of actions have 
been recommended, none are perfect, but every action is needed. The Nez 
Perce object to the AA’s response to Action 1 and will elevate the issue to 
RIOG. They appreciated discussions and collaborations put into all of the 
actions and hope actions 2-6 will continue to be worked out and be 
implemented to benefit fish. 

Warm 
Springs 
Tribes 

Abstain 
Warm Springs abstained due to the AA’s response to Action 1, and noted 
that the dredging issues are ongoing and have not been dealt with for years. 
[Regarding the SOR 2021-4, CTWS expressed support.]  

BPA Support No additional comments.  
 
The Corps plans to implement the SOR as outlined in the summary provided at today’s meeting, based on no 
objection to Actions 2-6. On behalf of the Nez Perce Tribe, Jay Hesse will elevate their objection to the Corps’ 
decision not to implement Action 1 of the SOR to RIOG.  
 
System Operational Request (SOR) 2021-5 
Jonathan Ebel, ID, presented SOR 2021-5 (posted on the TMT website). The SOR requests a temporary change to 
water temperature criteria to conserve water in the Dworshak reservoir during a period of lower fish passage in 
the Snake River, in order to extend temperature mitigation water later into August. Specifically, the SOR would 
increase water temperature criterion for the Lower Granite tailrace from 68 degrees F to 69.5 degrees F beginning 
no earlier than July 23 and no later than July 29, and ending on August 17. Start and end dates would be 
determined by FPAC and coordinated through TMT.  
 
NOAA noted that specific dates for the operation are to be determined and coordination with ID will need to 
occur for additional fish transport. Coordination with the AAs must be provided at least 4 days in advance to 
prepare; this notification will occur via an FPAC chair email notification to the AAs. NOAA will follow-up 
communications from the FPAC chair to acknowledge the change in BiOp tailrace temperature criteria. 
 
TMT Members were polled on SOR 2021-5: 

TMT 
Member 

Polling 
Response Rationale (optional) 

BPA Support No additional comments.  
Warm Springs 
Tribes Support No additional comments.  
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Nez Perce 
Tribe Support Nez Perce noted that they view this as one of the actions in the full suite of 

actions that need to be taken to achieve adequate fish protection.  
Spokane Tribe Absent  
MT No Objection No additional comments.  

ID Support 
ID will watch the situation closely. While there is some disagreement on 
dates, ID noted that they are looking towards the earlier part of this 
suggested date range, given the trap and transport schedule. ID looks 
forward to further discussions. 

USFWS Abstain No additional comments.  
Corps Support No additional comments.  
Reclamation Support No additional comments. 
Umatilla 
Tribes Support No additional comments. 

Colville 
Tribes No Objection No additional comments. 

Kootenai 
Tribes Absent  

WA Support WA echoed Nez Perce and ID comments.  

OR Abstain 

OR did not sign onto the SOR, given this is part of the suite of options in 
the last SOR. OR supports actions to reduce temperatures and conserve 
water and also feel that this SOR action goes against what fish need 
biologically in terms of temperature for survival throughout the lifecycle. 
Biological benefits that are well documented for impacting passage for 
salmon and steelhead cannot be disregarded. OR did support colleagues’ 
efforts to find alternatives to conserve water and address temperature. 

NOAA Support 

NOAA appreciated the close coordination and communication and looks 
forward to further coordination with ID. They noted the tradeoff in species 
and priorities and recognize that all species are having to “give” for this to 
make cold water releases last. This is a tough balancing act. 

 
The Corps plans on implementing the SOR once start dates are coordinated.  
 
Fishway Differentials 
David Swank, USFWS, reported on fishway temperature differentials at Little Goose Dam. He noted changes 
could be due to the removal of the surface weir or changes in the ambient air temperature. There was a noticeable 
spike in exit pool temperature at 0600 hours. Scott St. John, Corps, clarified that a line outage for T2 work caused 
the increase of surface temperatures at 0600 hours. He also clarified that the adult ladder cooling pump was off 
during the full line outage; switching in the morning and again in the afternoon between 1-2 hours on each end, 
and it was operating during the day.  
 
Spill Priority List (SPL) 
Alexis Mills, Corps, reported on the current SPL. NOAA formally requested to shift Lower Granite and Little 
Goose Dams lower on the list, below Grand Coulee.  
 
Kirk Truscott, Colville, noted that shifting Lower Granite and Little Goose will place Chief Joseph higher on the 
list, potentially increasing spill and impacting the important tribal fishing season in the tailwater at Chief Joseph 
Dam. Colville was sympathetic to the impacts of high Snake River temperatures that affect the entire basin. They 
did not advocate for the shift and noted that the revised SPL order should not be construed as precedent-setting, 
however, they would not oppose the temporary change.  The Colville would like to see the SPL return to normal 
order by the end of the season.  
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The following level 1 and level 2 SPLs were determined: 

• Level 1 (starting below Bonneville): Chief Joseph, Grand Coulee, Little Goose, Lower Granite, 
Dworshak.  

• Level 2 (starting below Bonneville): Chief Joseph, Grand Coulee, Little Goose, Lower Granite.  
 
Some Salmon Managers voiced concern in having bulk spill at Lower Monumental Dam, noting uniform spill is 
preferred. Alexis noted there would be no change in FOP spill if bulk spill at Lower Monumental was removed 
and so the group agreed to remove the bulk spill at Lower Monumental from the SPL.   
 
Operations Review 
Reservoirs: Joel Fenolio, BOR, reported on Bureau of Reclamation projects:  

• Hungry Horse: the project is drafting, with current elevation at 3,559 feet, and is targeting 3,550 feet by 
the end of September. Outflows have been about 2,500 cfs, and the project is dropping to 2,200 cfs.  

• Grand Coulee: elevation reached 1,289.6 feet on Monday (peak refill elevation per incremental storage 
adjustment), and the project is targeting 1,277 feet for the end of August. 
 

Lisa Wright, Corps, reported on Corps of Engineers projects:  
• Libby: midnight elevation was 2,453.4 feet, with average inflows of 11.3 kcfs, and outflows of 9 kcfs; 
• Albeni Falls: midnight elevation was 2,062.2 feet, with average inflows of 12.3 kcfs, and outflows of 

11.4 kcfs; 
• Dworshak: midnight elevation was 1,577.2 feet, with average inflows of 1.2 kcfs, and outflows of 8.8 

kcfs;  
• Lower Granite: average outflows of 25.9 kcfs;  
• McNary: average outflows of 167.2 kcfs; and,  
• Bonneville: average outflows of 166.4 kcfs.  

 
Water Quality: Alexis reported that currently all gauges are operational and below the summer TDG water quality 
standards. There had been issues with how the Chief Joseph forebay gauge was being transmitted; the data are 
still coming in and will be updated shortly.  
 
Fish: Claire McGrath, NOAA, reported that sockeye counts in lower Columbia continue to decline, while they are 
increasing and reaching peak counts in the Upper Columbia and Snake Rivers. Lower Columbia sockeye YTD 
passage is 50% of the 10-year average; Snake River sockeye YTD passage is 105% (LGS) and 95% (LWG) of the 
10-year average, respectively.  
 
Sockeye continue to arrive to Lower Granite in poor physical condition, with some injuries that were previously 
thought to be lamprey bites, however, may actually be bacterial infection. NOAA has requested a pathologist to 
examine the wounds to confirm, and updates will be provided once more is learned.  Tom Lorz, 
Umatilla/CRITFC, noted that CRITFC biologists reviewed the photos and did not think that they were lamprey 
bites. Jonathan reported that 40 more sockeye have been transported to Eagle Hatchery, with successful day-time 
trapping. These fish are also exhibiting poor health conditions. After running bacterial cultures and sampling 
wounds, initial assessments conclude externally caused injuries secondarily affected, such as opportunistic 
bacteria. Once the fish are in cooler water, they do not show the lethargy present in other infections. It was noted 
that similar lesions have also been observed in upper Columbia River sockeye.  
 
A memo from FPC is posted to the TMT website that looks at YTD conversion rates for Snake River sockeye. 
Analysis shows that conversion rates between projects are similar to the 10-year average and higher than in 2015; 
travel time between projects is slightly faster than the 10-year average and faster than 2015. Water temperatures 
remain high, and Claire noted that the goal remains to do whatever possible to improve conditions.  



TMT – July 14, 2021 

Facilitator Summary 
Page 6 of 6 

 
Power System: Tony Norris, BPA, reported temperatures have moderated on the west side load centers, and there 
is some wind on the system day to day. BPA is monitoring for issues related to fire activity, and any 
precautionary measures that may been to be taken.  
 
Questions or comments from members of the public: there were no questions or comments from members of 
the public. 
  
 

The next scheduled TMT meeting is a conference call on July 21, 2021 at 9:00 AM. 
A DS Consulting Process Meeting will follow for TMT Members.  

 
This summary is respectfully submitted by the DS Consulting Facilitation Team. Suggested edits are welcome and 

can be sent to Colby at colby@dsconsult.co. 


